
COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS
SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of South Dublin County Council February 28th 2023 Lucan / Palmerstown / North Clondalkin Area Committee Meeting dealing with Planning, Transportation, Libraries, Economic Development, Performance & Change Management, Corporate, Environment, Water & Drainage, Public Realm, Community and Housing held on Tuesday 28th February 2023.
COUNCILLORS PRESENT
Ed O’Brien
Shane Moynihan
Liona O’Toole
Guss O’ Connell
Madeleine Johansson
Joanna Tuffy
Paul Nicholas Gogarty
Derren Ó Brádaigh
Vikki Casserly


OFFICIALS PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk129245581]Senior Executive Officers	Laura Leonard, Brenda Pierce, Sharon Conroy, 
Senior Engineers	Gary Walsh, John Hegarty, Gabrielle McGee
	Michael McAdam (A/S.E.)
Senior Executive Parks Superintendent	David Fennell, 
Senior Planner	Eoin Burke
Senior Executive Planner	Colin Clarke
Senior Executive Librarian	Rosena Hand
Senior Executive Engineer	Darby Mullen
Administrative Officers	Susan Sinclair, Sheila Kelly, Joe Lumumba Paula Swayne (A/A.O.)
Principle Environmental Health Officer	Patricia Doonan 
Senior Staff Officer 	Adriene McGee
Staff Officer					Ashling Byrne
Clerical Officer					Ciara Brennan 

The Cathaoirleach, Councillor Ed O’Brien, presided.


LPNC/76/01/H1/23 Item ID:78081 - Minutes
Confirmation and Re-affirmation of Minutes of Meeting of January 2023 Lucan Palmerstown North Clondalkin ACM dealing with business relating to Housing, Community, Transportation, Planning, Economic Development, Libraries, Corporate, Performance & Change Management, Public Realm, Environment and Water & Drainage.
It was proposed by Councillor D. Ó Brádaigh, seconded by Councillor G. O’Connell and RESOLVED: “That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the January 2023 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.” 
H1 Minutes of January ACM
LPNC/76(a)/23 – Questions
It was proposed by Councillor E O’Brien seconded by Councillor G O’Connell and RESOLVED “That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13 that Question 1 – 19 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.

Libraries & Arts
LPNC/77/Q1/23 Item ID:78110 – Lucan Libraries After Hours
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole
In 2015 the motion attached was raised as a way of seeking out possible locations for teenagers to meet, and to be able to avail of community buildings where they could set up a youth service style group. Given the constraints on the existing youth services/cafe in Griffeen youth cafe, additional venues such as library's, which are for public use, were asked to be considered, official response stated that specific opening/closing hours were in place the status at the time did not make this request possible. The committee asks Chief Executive to report back on this same request, given the new plans for our council owned buildings/libraries are changing, as demographic changes, trends changes, population increases. Could the use of our libraries be used for teens after closing hours? and noting that a request recently passed to examine costs and plans involved in extending the Adamstown Community & Youth centre, as teenagers don't have indoor spaces to showcase their works, events and so on. Libraries could facilitate this need for teenagers while other plans are ongoing. 
REPLY:
While Libraries do not currently have extended opening hours beyond the established full-time timetable, we are actively seeking opportunities to make our buildings available for other cultural activities outside of regular hours. This would allow us to further serve the community and make use of our facilities in innovative ways.
It's important to note that any activities held outside of regular hours would remain under the direct supervision of South Dublin County Council, ensuring that they meet our high standards of safety and quality.
We are also excited to announce that Libraries are in the process of developing procurement documents for the piloting and roll-out of My Open Library, which is a building automation system that will allow us to extend our opening hours. This will provide our community with more flexible access to the library's resources, and we're looking forward to exploring this opportunity further.
Q1(i) Motion from 2015

LPNC/78/C1/23 Item ID:78064 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/79/H2/23 Item ID:78075 – New Works
NEW WORKS (No Business)
LPNC/80/H3/23 Item ID:78082 – Application for Arts Grans
Application for Arts Grants (No Business)
LPNC/81/H4/23 Item ID:78083 – News & Events
The following report was presented by Rosena Hand, Senior Executive Librarian
Library News & Events
H4 Libraries Report
H4(i) Libraries Events Stats

[bookmark: _Hlk129005135]Following contributions from Councillors M. Johansson, P. Gogarty and G.O Connell, the Report was NOTED.

Economic Development
LPNC/82/Q2/23 Item ID:78133 – Shop Front Grants
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly
To ask the manager how many businesses in the Lucan Area made an application for the shop front grant.
REPLY:
The table below shows the number of applications received, and the number of works completed in relation to those applications, in Lucan since 2014 when the scheme launched.
	Year
 
	No of applications received (Lucan)
	No of applicants receiving grant following completion of works (Lucan)

	2014
	7
	3

	2015
	7
	3

	2016
	3
	2

	2017
	4
	1

	2018
	1
	1

	2019
	1
	0

	2020
	6
	2

	2021
	4
	3

	2022
	2
	1

	2023 to date
	0
	0

	 
	 
	 


LPNC/83/Q3/23 Item ID:77719 – Old School Master Site
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole
To ask the Chief Executive if there are any further updates on the sale of the Old School Master House in Lucan village.
REPLY:
As previously advised, terms and conditions have been agreed on the purchase of this property but progress has stalled due to unforeseen circumstances. The Councils efforts and legal engagement on the matter are ongoing.
LPNC/84/C2/23 Item ID:78062 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/85/H5/23 Item ID:78072 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC86/M1/23 Item ID:77991 – Trust Document
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole and seconded by Councillor E. O’Brien.
That this committee seeks an update from Chief Executive regarding the current status of the Trust document. To date work has been carried out by the various clubs and, given the clubs are made up of committees/volunteers the task is very challenging. Therefore this committee request the management to assist the clubs further with a view to resolving this issue as a matter of urgency, as the area is continuously growing, demands are growing, and the upgrade of the clubhouse requires planning, funding and support from the council which cannot progress without the trust document been resolved . This committee requests a timeline and commitment from management to resolve the finalisation of the Trust document and going forward the upgrade of the clubhouse.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The clubs involved are aware that it is essential that they agree a Trust Agreement. To finalise this the clubs have been further advised that they should engage their own legal advisors to frame this document and sign off on it individually. It has been further outlined that at a minimum the Trust Agreement should deal with the following items:-
• Payment of Insurance.
• Maintenance of clubhouse and buildings.
• Payment of Utilities Bills.
• Schedules of Access for each club.
• Mortgaging/Borrowing Powers in respect of any Sports Capital Grants.
• Name and address of key holder(s).
The Council has assisted and provided strong support on this matter to date and give assurance that once terms of the Trust Agreement have been agreed, EETD is available to engage with the clubs and progress matters at an early stage.
Following contributions from Councillors L. O’Toole and E. O’Brien, Laura Leonard, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
Performance & Change Management
LPNC/87/C3/23 Item ID:78065 – Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/88/H6/23 Item ID:78076 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
Corporate Support
LPNC/89/C4/23 Item ID:78061 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/90/H7/23 Item ID:78071 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/91/M2/23 Item ID:78086 – Earl of Lucan Repartriation 
Proposed by Councillor Joanna Tuffy and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
That in light of reports that the remains of Patrick Sarsfield, first Earl of Lucan, have been located at Huy, Belgium, that the Council would prepare to make the case that if his remains are repatriated to Ireland, it should be to Lucan.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
If this motion is agreed, a letter will issue to the Department of Foreign Affairs seeking information on the process and costs involved. The response, when received, will be circulated to Members for consideration. 
Following contributions from Councillors J. Tuffy, E. O’Brien, L. O’Toole, S. Moynihan, P. Gogarty, Councillor J. Tuffy suggested that a Headed Item be brought to the next Council Meeting.  Laura Leonard, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/92/M3/23 Item ID:78140 – Communities Balgaddy Road
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
That the Chief Executive takes on board the suggestions of members and examines ways of linking and enhancing the communities in Rowlagh and Balgaddy along the Balgaddy Road and adjacent interface with the Fonthill Road over the next five years, to make the area more cohesive and community-orientated, including ideas for landmark buildings, infill housing, community facilities, retail options pocket forests, artworks and other potential schemes ahead of further housing construction in Balgaddy and the completion of the community building.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The contents of the motion have been circulated for consideration to all relevant directorates with a view to having a collated response to inform a Headed Item to be brought to ACM later in the year, and in order to permit sufficient time for assessment and consideration by all departments.
Following contributions from Councillors P. Gogarty, G. O’Connell and D. Ó Brádaigh, M. Johansson and S. Moynihan, Laura Leonard, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised advised that she had discussed the matter with Housing and LUPT and that a HEADED ITEM would be brought to a future meeting.  The MOTION was AGREED.
Public Realm
LPNC/93/Q4/23 Item ID:77702 – 2022 Public Realm Improvements Projects
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan 
To ask the Chief Executive for a status report on the 2022 Public Realm Improvements Project and to account for those projects which have not yet been completed.
REPLY:
	No
	Location
	 Description
	Status

	1
	Adamstown playground
	Upgrade play surface
	No response to tender advertised in 2022.  To be readvertised in 2023

	2
	Arthur Griffith Estate
	Surface Path adjacent to houses 63 and 82
	Completed

	3
	Balgaddy open space
	Upgrade section of main footpath beside playground
	Completed

	4
	Balgaddy playground
	Upgrade surface and provide new play items
	No response to tender advertised in 2022.  To be readvertised in 2023

	5
	Cluain Rí Park
	Provide new vehicle & pedestrian entrances & upgrade paths
	Paths upgraded.  Entrances upgraded. Entrance to be surfaced before final completion.

	6
	Esker Cemetery
	Mark car park
	Completed

	7
	Griffeen Valley Park
	Upgrade path opposite King Johns Bridge to Arthur Griffith estate
	Completed

	8
	Griffeen Valley Park
	Upgrade kissing gates
	Completed

	9
	Griffeen Valley Park
	Specimen tree planting between Hayden’s Lane and Dog run
	Trees to be planted in March

	10
	Hermitage Park
	Mark car park
	Completed

	11
	Hermitage Park
	Light path linking Hermitage estate and Ballyowen Lane
	Completed

	12
	Lucan Demesne
	Resurface section of access road
	Completed

	13
	Lucan Demesne
	Accessible Picnic Benches
	Completed

	14
	Quarryvale Park
	Boundary upgrade at Shancastle Lawns
	To be incorporated in park masterplan

	15
	R148/Palmerstown Avenue
	Upgrade boundary fence on R148 rear of Palmerstown Avenue
	Works commencing in March.

	16
	Waterstown Park
	Path upgrade works
	Completed

	17
	Willsbrook Park
	New pillars and railing at Esker Park vehicle entrance & specimen tree planting
	Pillars & railings to commence in Q1.  Trees to be planted in March

	18
	Ballyowen Park
	Pollinator bulb planting
	Completed

	19
	Collinstown Park
	Pollinator bulb planting
	Completed

	20
	Lucan Road outside St Edmundsbury
	Pollinator bulb planting
	Completed

	21
	Waterstown Park
	Pollinator bulb planting
	Completed

	22
	Willsbrook Park
	Pollinator bulb planting
	Completed


LPNC/94/Q5/23 Item ID:78108 – Griffeen Valley Park Pitch
Proposed by Councillor E. O'Brien
To ask the Chief Executive Officer to confirm when works will commence on the pitch at "AGP 1" in Griffeen Valley Park, to confirm the extent of the works to be carried out and when the works will be complete. Is it anticipated that these works will result in the pitch being available for longer periods during the year.
REPLY:
The pitch in question is Pitch 13 which is a GAA pitch currently allocated to Lucan Sarsfield GAA Club.  Sports Capital Grant funding has been awarded for the upgrade of this pitch to include levelling and drainage works.  SDCC are currently tendering for these works. Once the price and programme has been confirmed SDCC will be in contact with the club to discuss same as the works will involve a period of construction and re-establishment.  The works will result in an improved surface and enhance the playability of the pitch throughout the year.
LPNC/95/Q6/23 Item ID:77713 – Sports Pavilion Lucan
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole
To ask the Chief Executive for an updated detail report on the sports Pavilion in the Lucan area
REPLY:
Griffeen Park pavilion received Part 8 planning permission which included a full statutory public consultation. 
The Single-operator Framework for the construction of pavilions came to its specified completion date and, due to market volatility, construction inflation and the need to de-risk the project, the Framework was not extended and is now closed.  Following discussion with the design team, it was agreed to retender the construction of Griffeen Valley Pavilion. The tender is completed and tender assessment is currently underway for the construction of the pavilion.
LPNC/96/C5/23 Item ID:78067 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/97/H8/23 Item ID:78078 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/98/M4/23 Item ID:77710 – Damaged Hedge Esker Road
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole, Seconded by Councillor E O'Brien 
This committee requests the Chief Executive to examine and repair the damaged hedge behind the bus shelter on the Esker Road. Concerns have been raised regarding the security aspect where an opening has been created due to the damage and its location directly behind the bus shelter.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Following an examination of the location, it is proposed to restrict access by reinstating the natural soil bank which existed before the openings were created.  As with any informal gap where a desire line has been created, securing them is often difficult to achieve.  Therefore, the boundary may require a number of return visits and these will be arranged as necessary.
Following a contribution from Councillor L. O’Toole, David Fennell, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/99/M5/23 Item ID:78058 – Ash Park Elm Estate
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh and seconded by Councillor E. O’Brien
To ask the manager to revisit the treeline between Ash Park and Elm in Lucan, with a view to conducting a thorough clean up, cutting back undergrowth and carrying out any necessary pruning works. There has been an increase in ASB levels at this location, attempted break-ins and suspected illegal drug activity. An Garda Síochána are aware of this situation.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
An inspection of the treeline between Ash Park and Elm estate was carried out recently.  There were high levels of green waste dumped in the area which would appear to be of garden origin.  There was a small bit of litter present in the form of plastic bags, soft drink bottles/cans, sweet wrappings and C&D waste.  There was no litter evidence which would indicate antisocial activity.
The proposal to improve the area for residents will include an initial pick of litter items.  The briars on the Ash Park side of the treeline will be cut back during February and the area will be maintained as part of the grass cutting programme.  This should improve sightlines into the treeline.  The removal of the green waste requires the use of machinery and therefore will be listed for removal later in the year when ground conditions are more suitable for machines to enter the area.  A follow up inspection will be carried up before the summer and if additional low growing vegetation requires removal this will be listed for the 2023/24 winter pruning season.
Residents also have an important role to play in improving the area by refraining from using it to dispose of green waste.  All incidents of anti-social activity should be reported to An Garda Síochána.  SDCC would encourage residents who experience or witness such activities to make contact with the Gardaí who have the powers to enforce the law under the various Criminal Justice and Public Order Acts.
It was AGREED to take LPNC/99/M5/23 Item ID:78058 in conjunction with LPNC/100/M8/23 Item ID:78136
LPNC/100/M8/23 Item ID:78136 – Ash Park – Elm Estate Treeline
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty and seconded by Councillor E. O’Brien
That the Chief Executive reports on workable solutions to help deter reported drug dealing and anti-social behaviour in the vicinity of the undergrowth separating two estates [Ash Park and Elmwood], which most recently led to an attempt to kick in a resident's door, including clearing undergrowth or planting thorny alternatives, while noting at the same time that dealing with such activity is primarily a matter for An Garda Síochána irrespective of a lack of sufficient resourcing; and if a statement can be made on the matter.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
An inspection of the treeline between Ash Park and Elm estate was carried out recently.  There were high levels of green waste dumped in the area which would appear to be of garden origin.  There was a small bit of litter present in the form of plastic bags, soft drink bottles/cans, sweet wrappings and C&D waste.  There was no litter evidence which would indicate antisocial activity.  The area is well used with a lot of links and desire lines within it and through it.  Planting thorny shrubs is unlikely to have any effect on reducing the level of activity in the area.
The proposal to improve the area for residents will include an initial pick of litter items.  The briars on the Ash Park side of the treeline will be cut back during February and the area will be maintained as part of the grass cutting programme.  This should improve sightlines into the treeline.  The removal of the green waste requires the use of machinery and therefore will be listed for removal later in the year when ground conditions are more suitable for machines to enter the area.  A follow up inspection will be carried up before the summer and if additional low growing vegetation requires removal this will be listed for the 2023/24 winter pruning season.
Residents also have an important role to play in improving the area by refraining from using it to dispose of green waste.  All incidents of anti-social activity should be reported to An Garda Síochána.  SDCC would encourage residents who experience or witness such activities to make contact with the Gardaí who have the powers to enforce the law under the various Criminal Justice and Public Order Acts.
Following contributions from Councillors D. Ó Brádaigh, P. Gogarty, V. Casserly, J. Tuffy, L. O’Toole, , David Fennell, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised.  The Motion was AGREED with ABSTENTION by Councillor J. Tuffy.

LPNC/101/M6/23 Item ID:78118 – Glenaulin Park
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien 
That the Chief Executive for a progress report on the update of Glenaulin Park and in particular if he can put a timeframe on when seating will be provided.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Recent upgrades in Glenaulin Park have seen the introduction of two litter bin which were installed in September 2022.  The bins were installed to the left and right of the vehicle entrance at Glenaulin Green. 
The provision of seating in Glenaulin Park has been attempted on a number of occasions in the past. Early seat installations were removed due to vandalism and antisocial activities. These were replaced with more vandal resistant stone seats to retain some seating for bona fide park users that would withstand the rigours of abuse and vandalism. Regrettably, these benches were systematically vandalised beyond repair and were removed in the interests of public safety.  Only two stone seats remain in the park.  They are located on the upper path south of the Glenaulin stream and are not in proximity to housing.  Some antisocial activities are taking place at the seats but due to their remote location they do not appear to be causing a nuisance to nearby residents.
The most recent seat to be removed from Glenaulin Park was situated adjacent to the boundary at Glenaulin Green. The location for this seat was chosen as it was in proximity to a residential area which provided a level of passive supervision. Unfortunately, over time antisocial activities gravitated to this seat. It was not possible to identify a suitable alternative location for the seat and the only recourse was to remove it.
Given the past experience with seating in Glenaulin Park and the inability to identify an alternative location at the time for the seat at Glenaulin Green, there are no current proposals to install additional seating.
Other work planned in the park include the improvement of GAA Pitch 24 which is currently allocated to St Patricks GAA Club.  Sports Capital Grant funding has been awarded for the upgrade of this pitch to include levelling and drainage works.  SDCC are currently tendering for these works. Once the price and programme has been confirmed, SDCC will be in contact with the allocated club to discuss same as the works will involve a period of construction and re-establishment.  The works will result in an improved surface and enhance the playability of the pitch throughout the year.
A project has also been included in the 2023 Improvement Works Programme to install an interceptor drain along the slope at the side of pitch 29. 
Following contributions from Councillors G. O’Connell, A. Hayes, David Fennell, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/102/M7/23 Item ID:78128 – Graffiti  Griffeen Park entrance
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien 
To call on the Manager to remove graffiti at Hayden’s Lane Entrance to Griffeen Park.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Arrangements will be made to have this graffiti painted over so that it is no longer visible.
Following contributions from Councillors V. Casserly and E. O’Brien, the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/103/M9/23 Item ID:78130 – Tree Maintenance
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
To call on the manager to maintain the trees on the margins encroaching the footpath on Adamstown Road. In some places there is only 3ft between tree and the hedgerow causing obstruction to sightlines for pedestrians and cyclists.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The three year tree management programme for the period 2023 to 2025 was presented to the December meeting of the Lucan/Palmerstown/North Clondalkin area committee.  The programme as presented included Adamstown, however this was an error and should have stated Adamstown Road.  The programme will be corrected to include Adamstown Road.  The issue of obstruction to sightlines for cyclists and pedestrians will be examined and if required the pruning of these trees will be dealt with as a priority. 
Following contributions from Councillors V. Casserly, L. O’Toole and E. O’Brien, David Fennell, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/104/M10/23 Item ID:78185 – Carpark Hermitage Park
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
This committee requests the Chief Executive to report to members on the plans with the overflow car park in Hermitage Park, next to Esker FC. It’s understood that the area would be re surfaced to facilitate an overflow car park and its been asked by members of the club to advise on the trees that were recently planted there.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Consideration of this matter dates back quite a number of years. The work did not proceed for a number of reasons; including the availability of funding at the time. The existing car park has provision for 58 cars, which is a generous amount of car parking for a local park. The car park is generally not full to capacity, except for certain occasions. Given the requirements of the Council’s Climate Change Action Plan and the national commitments and legal targets to reduce carbon and encourage modal shift, it is deemed prudent to re-evaluate the requirement for additional car parking at this location. There are a number of proposals in the area that will facilitate sustainable travel, including the recently advertised Bus Connects scheme, which includes walking and cycle routes, including one through Hermitage Park.
It is proposed to review the amount of car parking in the area and to assess the current need for additional car parking. In addition, local clubs will be requested to examine their traffic management plans and encourage car-pooling, park and stride etc. where possible with their members.
In the interim, the overflow grassed area that is currently used for car parking will remain available.  The trees that were planted in this area have been removed.
Following contributions from Councillors G. O’Connell and L. O’Toole, David Fennell, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED. 
Environment
LPNC/105/Q7/23 Item ID:78121 – CCTV Glenaulin Park
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell
That the feasibility of installing CCTV in Glenaulin Park to curb the constant dumping in certain locations.
REPLY:
The Council has not previously identified or been notified of significant or constant dumping at Glenaulin Park. Public Realm has reported that from time to time there can be dumping at one particular location in the park but that it is not extensive.
All incidents of illegal dumping and littering reported or detected are investigated by the Council's Litter Warden Service and all material that is found dumped is searched for evidence. Where evidence is found, the appropriate enforcement action is taken under the Litter Pollution Act 1997, as amended. Increasingly, it is found that no personal information relating to polluters is contained within the dumped material, with personal information having been removed or shredded.
As always, the Council is grateful for assistance and support from local residents or others in their investigations of such incidents as they arise. In the absence of substantive evidence / witness statements and the presence of such witnesses in court, it is not possible for us to bring successful prosecutions.
Reports of littering and illegal dumping can be made on the Council’s Litter Warden hotline on 01 4149220 and on the Environmental Protection Agency’s anti-dumping hotline on 1850 365 121.
The Circular Economy and Miscellaneous Provisions Act 2022 was enacted on the 21st of July 2022. The legislation provides for the use of CCTV and Mobile Recording Devices in the Local Government Sector for preventing, detecting, investigating, or prosecuting offences under the Waste Management Act 1996 and the Litter Pollution Act 1997. With the assistance of the Local Government Management Agency (LGMA), Local Authorities are developing working a Code of Practice for CCTV and Mobile Recording Devices as required. The Code of Practice will provide guidance on the appropriate and effective use of CCTV and mobile recording devices in litter and waste enforcement.
LPNC/106/C6/23 Item ID:78059 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/107/H9/23 Item ID:78073 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/108/M11/23 Item ID:77749 – EV Charging Points
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole, Seconded by Councillor E O’Brien
This committee requests the Chief Executive to provide an update to members in regard to the EV charging points, given that many existing and new residents are facing daily challenges with new electric cars and EV charge points in particular when they are in a management company set up.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Current publicly hosted EV charging portals indicate that there are 36 publicly available EV charge points in South Dublin at 17 locations. These are a mix of fast (50-150kW) charging and regular (22kW) charging points. Additional charging points are also available at privately operated facilities with restricted or curtailed services. There are applications and queries from the private sector to develop additional fast charging hubs in the County.
South Dublin County Council, in collaboration with the other DLAs published the Dublin Regional EV charging Strategy in 2022. The strategy identifies a range of types of EV charging services required across the County to keep up with demand up to 2030. The services include Destination Charging, On-Route Charging, Residential Charging and Rapid Hub Charging.
The strategy recognises international evidence indicates that between 75% and 80% of EV charging is carried out at the home through a domestic supply. It also noted that an equivalent level of households in South Dublin have off street parking that can facilitate domestic charging.
A series of stakeholder engagement workshops conducted in parallel to the development of the strategy identified that a significant level of investment from public and private sector including ESB Networks and Department of Transport is required to deliver a high-quality public service to meet the growing demand and to support confidence in the technology.
In 2022, the Minister for Transport launched Zero Emissions Vehicles Ireland (ZEVI) a section within the Department of Transport to facilitate the roll out of EV chargers across the Country. ZEVI will work with Local Authorities to provide guidance and funding to deliver EV charging equipment at public locations. ZEVI will also work closely with the SEAI to support the provision of grant aid towards the purchase of EVs and towards the installation of domestic EV Smart Chargers.
Grants are available through the SEAI for apartment blocks or multi-unit developments where management companies are present. The grant is designed for bulk installation of chargers at a single location, and supports cabling, infrastructure, labour and construction. Owners, management companies, housing bodies, LAs and commercial and private landlords can apply.
 More detailed information can be found at the following link:
https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/1ea4b-grant-schemes-and-incentives-for-electric-vehicles-and-installation-of-charging-infrastructure/
SDCC is working with the other DLAs and CoDEMA, our Energy Management Agency, to deliver a pilot project of public EV charging equipment at publicly owned and accessible locations. SDCC has identified suitable locations at our parks, offices, libraries and sports facilities, at on-street and residential locations for phase one of the pilot.
The delivery of the project will be tendered across the Dublin Region with support from CoDEMA. The project will be delivered in separate lots, including:
1. Installing underground ducting and groundworks. Funding of up to 90% of this will be available through grants from ZEVI, subject to suitability of selected site. The remaining cost will be covered by each LA. Ownership of the underground services will remain with the LA.
1. Engaging with private sector operators to deliver overground EV charging equipment, electricity supply, and account management software for a fixed term. The details of this tender process are currently being reviewed.
 SDCC are also currently engaging with developers to deliver publicly available EV charging equipment through the planning process. Ongoing developments are required to ensure that 10-20% of parking spaces have EV charging equipment available for public use.
Following contributions from Councillor L. O’Toole, Darby Mullen, Senior Executive Engineer responded to queries raised and Motion was AGREED.
LPNC/109/M12/23 Item ID:78026 – Litter Enforcement
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh Seconded by Councillor E. O’Brien.
This committee agrees that environmental/enforcement make the necessary contact with the management company responsible for Griffeen Shopping Centre - outlining their failure to adequately upkeep their private property space, is having on the local school and residents in the immediate vicinity, and in the public domain.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The Litter Warden patrols this location on a weekly basis and has reported that generally it is relatively clean. Litter picking is carried out daily and litter bins are provided. Issues that arise are addressed with management and tenants and enforcement action has been taken where appropriate.
The Litter Warden has reported that there is one location adjacent to the school entrance, in the greenery, where household waste has been dumped on occasion. On each occasion, the material has been examined for evidence, and management at the centre have arranged for it to be removed.
All incidents of illegal dumping and littering reported or detected are investigated by the Council's Litter Warden Service and all material that is found dumped is searched for evidence. Where evidence is found, the appropriate enforcement action is taken under the Litter Pollution Act 1997, as amended. Increasingly, it is found that no personal information relating to polluters is contained within the dumped material, with personal information having been removed or shredded.
As always, the Council is grateful for assistance and support from local residents or others in their investigations of such incidents as they arise. In the absence of substantive evidence / witness statements and the presence of such witnesses in court, it is not possible for us to bring successful prosecutions.
Reports of littering and illegal dumping can be made on the Council’s Litter Warden hotline on 01 4149220 and on the Environmental Protection Agency’s anti-dumping hotline on 1850 365 121.
Following contributions from Councillors D. Ó Brádaigh, S. Moynihan, L. O’Toole, Sharon Conroy, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/110/M13/23 Item ID:78137 – Noise Pollution
[bookmark: _Hlk129244266]Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty and Seconded by Councillor E. O’Brien.
That the Chief Executive, noting the reply to Motion 4 in relation to Moy Glas at Lucan Area Committee dated Tuesday February 24, 2015 and noting that 15 years has now passed since An Bord Pleanála granted permission for significant sections of the Outer Ring (Grange Castle Road), reports on noise levels affecting housing estates over the last 10 years at various points under its remit from Woodies to the junction with Griffeen Avenue, highlights areas where permitted levels have been breached, reviews locations of noise monitoring equipment to ensure that areas with open fencing are prioritised for new sensors and prepares in advance of the 2024 budget a plan to improve noise levels for residents in houses facing and backing onto this route, especially those behind such open fencing with no protective noise barriers in situ; and if a statement can be made on the matter.
M13 Noise Pollution
[bookmark: _Hlk129244554]Following contributions from Councillor P. Gogarty, L. O’Toole, Patricia Doonan, Principal Environmental Health Officer responded to queries raised and the MOTION was NOTED.
Water & Drainage
LPNC/111/C7/23 Item ID:78069
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/112/H10/23 Item ID:78080
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/113/M14/23 Item ID:78122 – Drainage 
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan and Seconded by Councillor E. O’Brien.
To call on the Chief Executive to clear the rubbish and maintain the trees and overgrowth in the area between restored King John's Bridge and the Esker Road Bridge, to minimise the potential of flooding.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The Drainage Inspector will survey this location and Drainage Operations will remove what debris we can. Please note that we cannot remove any trees or overgrowth at this time of the year due to the Bird Nesting Season. We would only be allowed cut back trees and shrubs if they pose an immediate and definite flooding risk. 
Any required vegetation removal works can be programmed for September 2023.
The Motion was Unanimously Agreed and Moved without Debate.
Community
LPNC/114/Q8/23 Item ID:78141 – Lucan Leisure Complex
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty
To ask the Chief Executive to firm up a date for a meeting between the management of the new swimming pool and leisure complex and the members in advance of opening and final room allocation and to also clarify that the date of opening is still scheduled to be before September 2023, as last indicated?
REPLY:
Further to the appointment of Aura Leisure to manage the new Lucan leisure campus, in advance of anticipated completion of the works in summer 2023, they will meet with local Elected members to outline their approach to a range of strategic and operational matters including community access/use of the facilities and proposals for staff recruitment, marketing, opening hours, cafe/retail etc. 
LPNC/115/Q9/23 Item ID:78111 – Lucan Leisure Complex
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole
This committee asks Chief Executive to prepare a presentation for the area committee on the Lucan pool/centre as we draw closer to completion. To also details/date regarding a meeting with the new operators Aura.
REPLY:
Further to the appointment of Aura Leisure to manage the new Lucan leisure campus, in advance of anticipated completion of the works in summer 2023, they will meet with local Elected members to outline their approach to a range of strategic and operational matters including community access/use of the facilities and proposals for staff recruitment, marketing, opening hours, cafe/retail etc. 
LPNC/116/Q10/23 Item ID:78101 – Lucan Leisure Campus
Proposed by Councillor Joanna Tuffy
To ask the Chief Executive Order if there are plans for cafe and or shop as part of the Lucan Leisure Complex
REPLY:
Further to the appointment of Aura Leisure to manage the new Lucan leisure campus, in advance of anticipated completion of the works in summer 2023, they will meet with local Elected members to outline their approach to a range of strategic and operational matters including community access/use of the facilities and proposals for staff recruitment, marketing, opening hours, cafe/retail etc. 
LPNC/117/C8/23 Item ID:78060 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/118/H11/23 Item ID:78070 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/119/H12/23 Item ID:78085 - Deputations
Deputations for Noting (No Business)
LPNC/120/H13/23 Item ID:78148 – Community Recognition Fund
The following report was presented by Paula Swayne, A/Administrative Officer 
Community Recognition Fund
H13 Community Recognition fund
The report was NOTED.
LPNC/121/M15/23 Item ID:78139 – Palmerstown Community Centres
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
"That the Chief Executive reports on progress if any in identifying suitable additional buildings for sports clubs and community groups in the Palmerstown area, including looking at options in Cherry Orchard Industrial estate; and if a statement can be made on the matter."
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Staff from the Community Department are engaging with local community groups and representatives from the Palmerstown area to examine current and future community facility requirements, including possible synergies and potential for increased cooperation and efficiencies between existing groups in the area.   This follows a survey last year of existing community facility structures, usage, forward planning and resources, particularly in the context of the additional governance supports being provided by the Council for local boards of managements.  However, there are no current plans within the Council's Three-Year Capital programme 2023-2025 for the development of additional community facilities in the area.
Following contributions from Councillors P. Gogarty, G. O’Connell, Joe Lumumba, Administrative Officer responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
Housing

LPNC/122/Q11/23 Item ID:77972 – Vacant Properties
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh
To ask the manager to list the location of each and every property currently vacant / unoccupied within the Palmerstown-Fonthill LEA and how this compares within the county.
REPLY:
The current status of Council-owned, vacant social homes by local electoral area and relevant stage of relet process at the 31st January 2023 is shown below:
	Electoral Area
	Pre-Works
	Work in Progress
	Ready for Allocation
	Total

	Clondalkin
	8
	7
	1
	16

	Firhouse /Bohernabreena
	2
	0
	0
	2

	Lucan
	6
	3
	0
	9

	Palmerstown/Fonthill
	18
	7
	8
	33

	Rathfarnham/Templeogue
	1
	0
	0
	1

	Tallaght Central
	3
	3
	0
	6

	Tallaght South
	28
	21
	2
	51

	Total
	66
	41
	11
	118


LPNC/123/C9/23 Item ID:78063 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/124/H14/23 Item ID:78074 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/125/M16/23 Item ID:77971 – Living our Rights Report
Proposed by Councillor D. Ó Brádaigh and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
This committee commends all involved in the recent report launch titled 'Living Our Rights' evidencing breaches of human rights in terms of housing provision and maintenance, and asks this Council to set out a comprehensive response that aims to address the serious key issues within the statistics findings.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
While relevant departments of the Council were not consulted in relation to the report or its publication, we would welcome the opportunity to both review the research methodology and analyse its findings.
Following contributions from Councillors D. Ó Brádaigh, M. Johansson, J. Tuffy, P. Gogarty and G. O’Connell, Elaine Leech, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the MOTION was NOTED.
Planning
LPNC/126/Q12/23 Item ID:77889 – Arlie Park
Proposed by Councillor D. Ó Brádaigh
To ask the manager when will the new astro pitch / Airlie Park open to the public and to outline what engagement has occurred to date to communicate with local clubs.
REPLY:
It is estimated that 85%-90% of the Airlie Park project has been substantially completed. It is anticipated that the contractor will substantially complete the pavilion building and the associated hard standing area within the next 4-6 weeks. However, as with any natural works project, the anticipated opening date is dependent on the establishment of the seeding and planting. To-date circa 75-80% of the Park has been planted and seeded, with the rest of the Park to be planted and seeded once weather permits over the coming months. The establishment period is heavily weather dependant and, therefore, it is not possible - at this juncture - to state the anticipated opening date. The design team, works contractor and SDCC Parks Department are meeting on a fortnightly basis to continue to review and assess how establishment of seeding and planting is progressing, which will inform the decision on the anticipated opening date.
In terms of engagement with local clubs, South Dublin County Council currently have over 166 playing pitches for various sporting clubs such as Gaelic football, Camogie, Hurling, Soccer, Rugby, Cricket, Rounders, Softball and Athletics etc. serving over 1000 teams. Some 19,000 people use these pitches on a weekly basis.
The allocation of playing pitches/sporting facilities is granted on a year to year basis subject to Clubs undertaking to abide by the various Acts, Bye-Laws, etc governing the use of County Council Parks and Open Spaces.
The South Dublin County Council’s Allocation of Pitches/Sporting Facilities – Policy and Conditions can be found here: allocation-of-pitch-sporting-facilities-policy-and-conditions.pdf (sdcc.ie) 
In 2021, the Council introduced a new online Pitch Allocation and Booking system which went live for the 2021/2022 playing season.
All clubs were required to register on the system and submit their annual application form and application fee, for their allocation application to be considered.
Clubs are then notified of their proposed allocation and fee for same. On receipt of the appropriate fee an official allocation is made.
Any new clubs that wish to apply for the use of playing pitches/sporting facilities are asked to email publicrealm@sdublincoco.ie  and an invitation to register on the system will be issued, once registered an application can be made.
The all weather astro pitch in Airlie Park will be bookable through an online booking system.  We will meet with clubs in the area to examine expressions of interest in the near future.
LPNC/127/Q13/23 Item ID:78106 – Arlie Park
Proposed by Councillor E. O'Brien
To ask the Chief Executive Order to confirm the likely opening date for facilities at Airlie Park 
REPLY:
It is estimated that 85%-90% of the Airlie Park project has been substantially completed. It is anticipated that the contractor will substantially complete the pavilion building and the associated hard standing area within the next 4-6 weeks. However, as with any natural works project, the anticipated opening date is dependent on the establishment of the seeding and planting. To-date circa 75-80% of the park has been planted and seeded, with the rest of the park to be planted and seeded once weather permits over the coming months. The establishment period is heavily weather dependant and, therefore, it is not possible - at this juncture - to state the anticipated opening date. The design team works contractor and SDCC Parks Department are meeting on a fortnightly basis to continue to review and assess how establishment of seeding and planting is progressing, which will inform the decision on the anticipated opening date.
LPNC/128/C10/23 Item ID:78066 – Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/129/H15/23 Item ID:78077 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/130/M17/23 Item ID:77750 – Liaison Person for SDZ’s 
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
This committee seeks to have a liaison person appointed with the planning department at national level as an addition to SDZ team in SDCC. While many issues are discussed at council level more often issues arise that are directed to a particular minister in the relevant sections and the time taken to receive a response is not sufficient. Given Adamstown SDZ is yet to be completed and Clonburris SDZ has only just commenced this additional resource would be beneficial to local councillors and the wider public.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The SDCC Planning Section have a good working relationship with the Department of Housing, Local Government and Heritage (the Department). The Department resources are divided across a number of teams and the Department have dedicated staff for the LIHAF and URDF funding which includes a number of projects in Adamstown and Clonburris. The Chief Executive has no objection to a letter going to the Department on foot of this motion, if agreed, requesting a dedicated liaison person in the Department for the Area Committee.
Following a contribution by Councillors L. O’Toole, G. O’Connell, Eoin Burke, Senior Planner responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/131/M18/23 Item ID:78138 – Celbridge Link Road
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
That the Chief Executive reports on the current timescale for the completion of all phases of the Celbridge Link Road with particular reference to when Tubber Lane will be freely passable for cyclists and pedestrians and when drivers will be able to travel from Adamstown Central and other areas directly to the Celbridge Road; and if a statement can be made on the matter.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Phase 1 of the Celbridge Link Road was opened to the public on Friday 17th of February 2023. Phase 1 on the Celbridge Link Road runs from the junction of the R403/Celbridge Link Road south to the tie in with Shackelton Drive. With Phase 1 complete access is now available for the public to utilise Tubber Lane. Phases 2 and 3 of the Celbridge Link Road will be completed on a phased basis in tandem with the delivery of the adjoining housing developments, some of which are already under construction. 
M18(i) Celbridge Link Road Map
Following a contribution by Councillor P. Gogarty, Colin Clarke, Senior Executive Planner responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/132/M19/23 Item ID:77992 – Creche Lucan Area
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
This committee seeks an update from CE in regards to the crèche planned for the Lucan area, namely Adamstown SDZ. This committee requests management to engage with South Dublin County childcare committee in an effort to ascertain the current demand on the services, such as calls received from parents seeking a placed, calls from service providers seeking accommodation, the number of crèche closed in the last 10 years compared to the number of crèche opened in same period.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The 2014 Adamstown SDZ Planning Scheme (as amended) requires a minimum of 600 spaces throughout the SDZ.
There are 100 spaces required in Adamstown Castle, which are existing. An additional facility in Tobermaclugg Village has been granted planning permission and is due to open in March/April, provided adequate staffing and training has been provided. An additional facility has also been granted in St. Helen’s development area, and the developers are activity in talks with a provider, however construction has not yet commenced on this portion of the development as it forms part of a larger block.
Additional spaces will be forthcoming in Tandy’s Lane Village, which does not yet have planning permission, and Adamstown Station/district centre, where development is ongoing.
SDCC is continuing to work proactively with the developers to deliver the phasing requirements as set out in the Planning Scheme. The Planning Section have liaised with the South Dublin County Childcare Committee in recent months and will continue to develop that relationship. 
Following a contribution by Councillors L. O’Toole, J. Tuffy, G. O’Connell, P. Gogarty, E. O’Brien, D. Ó Brádaigh, Eoin Burke, Senior Planner responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
Transportation
LPNC/133/Q14/23 Item ID:77705 – Italian Embassy Wall
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty
To ask the Chief Executive for a further update on the process of repairing the damaged wall areas bordering the Italian state residence in Lucan?
REPLY:
 The Council has prepared a design for this collapsed wall and will shortly be in a position to share the design information with the Embassy.
LPNC/134/Q15/23 Item ID:77012 – Neilstown District Enhancement Scheme
Proposed by Councillor S. Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive for an update on progress on the Neilstown District Enhancement Programme, and progress on identifying a location for bottle banks as part of that programme.
REPLY:
Neilstown is a complex scheme requiring additional scoping.  Therefore, we have now commenced pre-surveys and hope to advance this scheme over the coming months. The provision of bottle banks will be considered for each scheme at the optioneering stage subject to meeting the siting requirements set out by Public Realm.
In the meantime and by way of information we advise that a tender has issued for the design of three DCEP schemes including the Dodsboro District Centre. It was decided to progress Dodsboro at this stage due to it’s scale and relative similarity to the other schemes being designed at Bawnogue and Rosemount.
LPNC/135/Q16/23 Item ID:77700 – Active Travel Solutions Griffeen Avenue
Proposed by Councillor S. Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive to undertake an analysis to see what active travel solutions could be applied on Griffeen Avenue, as there are five primary schools within a distance of 1300m.
REPLY:
The is a continuous cycle track on both sides of Griffeen Avenue from its junction with Hayden's Lane to its junction with the Outer Ring Road R136. There are no proposals under the Cycle South Dublin programme for amending those cycle tracks. However, the Roads Maintenance section are currently developing proposals for improving the crossing of side roads and junctions for pedestrians and cyclists in the Griffeen Avenue area. I anticipate that a presentation will be made to the ACM before the summer recess.
LPNC/136/Q17/23 Item ID:78109 – Cycle Lane Remarking
Proposed by Councillor D. Ó Brádaigh.
To ask the manager to outline the current maintenance programme for cycle lane remarking, and to clarify if the R136 Outer Ring Road cycle track is scheduled in any current programme of works in this regard.
REPLY:
Road Maintenance will do a line marking scheme on the R136 in 2023, which includes the cycle lanes.
The 2023 programme includes cycle track resurfacing contracts for Castle Road, Liffey Avenue and St Loman’s Road, which include line marking works.
LPNC/137/Q18/23 Item ID:78117 – HGV Policy
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell
To ask the Chief Executive when is it intended to review the control of HGV policy and to include in his answer progress in installing a 3.5 limit on the cell between the R148 and Kennelsfort Rd.
REPLY:
The HGV policy review has begun.  The research on traffic counts, traffic category breakdowns and all necessary surveys has been initiated at several previously identified locations.  The Kennelsfort Road is one of these previously identified locations to be surveyed.
The weight restriction review is going to review the existing weight restricted locations and to reassess the appropriateness of the currently posted weight restrictions.  Existing weight restrictions can:  (a) remain at the current restriction band (b) be removed if conditions are found to merit this change. (c) the restriction band may be changed if that is deemed appropriate.
The HGV weight bands available are: (1) no weight restriction, (2) 12.5 tonne limit, (3) 7.5 tonne limit, (4) 3.5 tonne limit.
Kennelsfort road will be assessed in this review. The appropriate consultation will take place and an appropriate weight limit will be recommended by SDCC with the approval of An Garda Síochána as per the legislation.
LPNC/138/Q19/23 Item ID:77426 – Bike Parks Lucan Area
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole
To ask Chief Executive to map out where all the bike parks are located in the Lucan area, to include how many we have in the area, and what plans are in the new canal loop to introduce new ones and where?
REPLY:
The Active Travel Team have developed a new website Active Travel - SDCC, which outlines how South Dublin County Council through its Active Travel programme will pursue the development and delivery of high-quality walking and cycling facilities for use by people of all age groups in our every-day travel.
The website includes GIS mapping which can be accessed using this link; South Dublin County Council: Cycle Map (activetravelmap.co.uk) On that mapping there is a facility to toggle on/off  the locations of the bike stands around the county. Following a call out to schools and sports clubs, we are currently installing cycle stands across the county. The locations of these new stands will be added to the GIS mapping as they get completed.
Detailed design for the Canal Urban Greenway is being developed, we are going to determine where and how many cycle parking locations will be installed during detailed design process. It is intended to provide a significant level of cycle parking at key points along the route, including within the park, the locations of which we will agree with Public Realm. It is also intended to install bike repair/maintenance stations at regular intervals along the route.
LPNC/139/C11/23 Item ID:78068 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/140/H16/23 Item ID:78079 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/141/H17/23 Item ID:78084 – Declaration of Roads to be Public Roads
Proposed Declaration of Roads to be Public Roads (No Business)
LPNC/142/H18/23 Item ID:77429- Extinguishment of Public Right of Way
The following report was presented by Sheila Kelly, Administrative Officer:-
Extinguishment of Public Right of Way
1)  200 Arthur Griffith Park, Lucan, Co. Dublin
2). 46 -48 Moorfield Avenue, Clondalkin
The following report was considered at the Lucan Palmerstown, North Clondalkin, Area Committee meeting on 9th September, 2021:-
“An application has been received to extinguish the laneway at the side of 200 Arthur Griffith Park, Lucan (map below).  It is proposed to affect the closure by means of erecting a gate”.
 If the Committee agree, the procedure to extinguish the public right of way as set out above, will be initiated.
Following consideration of the report, it was agreed to initiate the procedure. 
The proposal to extinguish the public right-of-way was advertised in the Echo newspaper on Thursday 21st October 2021 and signs were erected on site in accordance with Section 73 of the Roads Act, 1993.  The latest date for receipt of objections, representations and requests for an oral hearing was 2nd December 2021.  No correspondence was received in response to the public advertisement/notice.  
The following reports were received from Council Departments and Utility Companies.
	Public Lighting Section
	No objection

	Public Realm Section
	No objection

	Estate Management
	No objection
 

	Eircom/ EIR
	No objection

	Bord Gais
 
	High pressure transmission pipelines in laneway.  If a transmission pipeline is identified within 10m of any intended excavations, then work must not proceed before GNI has been consulted.  The true location and depth of a transmission pipeline must be verified on site by a representative of GNI.
 

	ESB
	There are High Voltage Overhead Lines and Underground Cables in the area concerned.
 

	Civils/Virgin Media
	Access required for maintenance purposes. Location has an overhead cable crossing the entrance, and access is needed to maintain this cable.
There are existing Virgin Media underground services adjacent to and in this location.
 


The decision regarding the extinguishment of a public right-of-way is a reserved function of the Council.
The recommendation of the Committee will be brought to the attention of the Council.
It is recommended that the Extinguishment NOT proceed for the reasons outlined above.
H18(1a) OS Map RE 5008 of laneway
The following report was considered at the Lucan, Palmerstown, North Clondalkin Area Committee meeting in September, 2021
“An application has been received from the residents of Moorfield Avenue to formally extinguish the public right-of-way in the laneway between 46 & 48 Moorfield Avenue, Clondalkin, Dublin 22.
It is proposed to affect the closure by erecting a gate to prevent anti-social behaviour. The Housing Department, Estate Management Section are willing to support the residents with funds in this regard.  A petition from residents who agree has been submitted. 
If the Committee agree, the procedure to extinguish the public right-of-way as above of this laneway will be initiated”.
Following consideration of the report, it was agreed to initiate the procedure.  
The proposal to extinguish the public right-of-way was advertised in the Echo newspaper on 2nd December 2021 and signs were erected on site in accordance with Section 73 of the Roads Act, 1993.  The latest date for receipt of objections, representations and requests for an oral hearing was 17th January 2021.  No correspondence was received in response to the public advertisement/notice.  
Council/Utility Reports received
	Public Lighting Section
	No objection

	Public Realm Section
	Public Realm have no objections to this proposal provided that the future maintenance and upkeep of the area to include litter picking is addressed as part of the extinguishment and does not become a function of the Public Realm Section.
Housing Estate Management will assume responsibility for this function.

	Water and Drainage Section
	No Objections

	Traffic Section
	No Objections
 

	Eircom/ EIR
	No Objections

	Bord Gais
 
	No Objections

	ESB
	No Objection

	Civils/Virgin Media
	There are existing Virgin Media underground services adjacent to and in the above location. Access would  be required on occasion to service the overhead cabling.
A key will be provided to contractor to gain access by Housing Estate Management Section.
 


The decision regarding the extinguishment of a public right of way is a reserved function of the Council. 
The recommendation of the Committee will be brought to the attention of the Council.
It is recommended that the Extinguishment proceed at this location.
H18(2a) O.S. Map laneway at 46-48 Moorfield
Following contributions by Councillors E. O’Brien, P. Gogarty, S, L. O’Toole, Sheila Kelly, Administrative Officer responded to queries raised and it was AGREED that the extinguishment of the right of way at Arthur Griffith Park, Lucan, Co. Dublin would be brought back to a future meeting following discussions with the Housing Department. 
It was AGREED that the extinguishment of the right of way at 46-48 Moorfield Avenue will be brought to full Council. 
LPNC/143/M20/23 Item ID:77746 – Write to ESBN 
Proposed by Councillor D. Ó Brádaigh and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
That this committee agree to write to ESBN requesting that the necessary connections are made to the new pedestrian crossings in Palmerstown Village and to the two new installations at Hayden's Lane, Lucan -furthermore seeking a clear explanation as to the seemingly lengthy delays between installation by SDCC and being made operational by ESBN.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The Traffic Engineer is in regular contact with ESB regarding connections for new pedestrian crossings. Unfortunately, the ESB prioritise residential connections and this has created delays. Lower Lucan Road pedestrian crossing has been made live.  The Hayden’s Lane pedestrian crossings have been added to the priority list and ESBN have promised that these crossings will be connected within weeks. The Traffic Section are in constant contact with ESBN regarding the remaining 9no. unconnected pedestrian crossings in the county. We hope to get these fully operational as soon as is practicable.
This Motion was Unanimously Agreed and Moved Without Debate
LPNC/144/M21/23 Item ID:78113 – Lucan Project 
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
To ask the Chief Executive for an update report on the Lucan Project and to ask that the possibility of including a pedestrian bridge over the Griffeen river be included.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The Part 8 for the Lucan Village Green and Main Street proposal was debated at the April 2022 Full Council Meeting.
The Members voted on and approved the following amendment;
“To amend the chief executives report to include only the parts of the report focused on the Lucan Village Green, excluding the alterations and removals of parking spaces on Main Street, and making provision for pedestrian crossings, which if they necessitate removal of parking spaces, that alternative spaces are put in place in the immediate vicinity.”
That amendment resulted in the removal from the scheme of the proposed works on Lucan Main Street. The provision of a bridge over the Griffeen from Lucan Village Green to Lucan Main Street would require works to be carried out on Main Street and the removal of car parking spaces, which is that the Members voted against.
The MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/145/M22/23 Item ID:78114 – Footpaths Finnstown Abbey
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien 
To call om the manager to inspect and make urgent repairs to footpaths in Finnstown Abbey, particularly around Foxwood, K78AP58, Foxpark, Foxfield K78DW93, Rockwood K78HX34, K78A008 Silverberry, K78HE94 Brooklawn. As images show, there are severe trip hazards that need urgent attention.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Road Maintenance will make repairs to the footpaths in Finnstown Abbey as part of the 2023 Roadworks Programme.
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Following a contribution by Councillors V. Casserly and L. O’Toole, Michael McAdam, A/Senior Engineer responded to queries raised and the MOTION was AGREED.
LPNC/146/M23/23 Item ID:78115 – Bike Rack Lucan Village
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly and seconded by Councillor E. O'Brien.
To ask the manager to install a bike rack in the upper end of Lucan Village near Paddy's Barbershop/ Taste Buds Café.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read:  
Yes, we will have our contractor assess and once this is suitable, we will have bike racks installed at this site.
The following Motion was Unanimously Agreed and MOVED without DEBATE.

Meeting Concluded at 17.30pm

Siniú _______________              Dáta ________________
      An Cathaoirleach  

